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Massive fish kills lure call for action
Groups want cooling tower at FirstEnergy’s power plant near Toledo

By Bob Downing, Beacon Journal staff writer 

A coalition of environmental groups on Wednesday called for the end to the massive fish kills at FirstEnergy Corp.'s coal-fired Bay Shore power plant near Toledo.

The groups want the Ohio Environmental Protection Agency and the Ohio Department of Natural Resources to force the Akron-based utility to install a costly cooling tower to keep the Lake Erie fish alive.

A recent analysis by consulting firm Tetra Tech Inc. performed for the Ohio EPA estimates the plant in the Toledo suburb of Oregon kills 46 million fish per year that are caught in the plant's cooling-water screens. That includes tens of thousands of walleye and perch.

In addition, an estimated 14 million juvenile fish and more than 2 billion larval fish are killed annually by passing through intake screens and going through equipment in the power plant, according to the analysis.

That means that the Bay Shore plant kills 126,000 fish per day on screens and 6 million fish per day that pass through screens, the eco-groups said in a teleconference that repeats charges made by the groups a year earlier.

The fish kill total is the worst in Ohio and one of the biggest around the country, said activist Sandy Bihn of the Western Lake Erie Waterkeeper Association.

The problem is that the plant is located where the Maumee River empties into Lake Erie. 

That is a major spawning ground for fish and plays a key role in creating an $800 million-a-year Lake Erie fishery.

If FirstEnergy is ordered to install a cooling tower that can cost $100 million, those costs should be paid by stockholders, not customers, said Kristy Meyer of the Ohio Environmental Council.

FirstEnergy is installing reverse louvers that look like slotted shutters in the plant's water intake channel, in addition to fine-mesh screening to reduce the number of fish killed at the plant. Two-thirds of that system is in place, and the rest should be installed next week, said FirstEnergy spokeswoman Ellen Raines.

The company, she said, is looking for a ''prudent cost-effective means'' to reduce fish kills at the plant, and this system has the ''most potential to make an adequate impact.''

The Ohio EPA is holding a hearing tonight on a draft permit from the EPA. It would give the utility time to test, analyze and develop computer models of the $500,000 louvers pilot project that was designed by a Toronto-based company, Kinectrics Inc.

A final EPA permit must be released by July 1, 2011, said EPA spokeswoman Dina Pierce.

FirstEnergy could be required to begin construction on a permanent fish-saving system by May 1, 2013, and must have it operating by Oct. 1, 2014, she said.

The EPA wants the new system to curtail fish screen deaths by 80 percent and intake deaths by 60 percent. Eco-groups contend that cooling towers can reduce fish deaths by more than 90 percent.

It is not known how much the full permanent louver system might cost, said FirstEnergy spokesman Mark Durbin.
